Date: July 27, 2023



# Comparing PRC Engagement in Central and Eastern Europe with Latin America

Robert Evan Ellis
https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2646-9571
robert.e.ellis78.civ@army.mi

## **Abstract**

The text analyzes the engagement of the People's Republic of China (PRC) with the countries of Central and Eastern Europe (CEE) and compares it with that of Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC). It also highlights the PRC's interest in power infrastructure projects, digital sectors, media and the financial sector in CEE. Military cooperation and political aspects of relations between the PRC and both regions are also mentioned. In this sense, the importance of analyzing China's similarities and differences in each region to understand its global nature is highlighted.

**Keywords:** Engagement of the People's Republic of China, Central and Eastern Europe, Latin America and the Caribbean, Electric Infrastructures, Digital Sectors, Media, Political Relations.

#### Introduction

On June 26-30, the 19th annual conference of the Romanian National Defense University "Carol I" was held in Bucharest, where academics and personalities from the country spoke about the PRC's engagement with CEE countries, including Albania, Bulgaria, Croatia, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Lithuania, Latvia, Poland, Romania, Slovakia and Slovenia.<sup>1</sup>

After observing PRC activities in LAC for over twenty years, parallels were found with CEE nations. The similarities highlight the global nature of China's involvement, its expansion and evolution, and the insights that can be gained by examining what its companies do the same and what they do differently in each geographic area.<sup>2</sup>

In economic terms, PRC trade with LAC and EEC representatives experienced exponential growth since joining the World Trade Organization (WTO) in 2001.<sup>3</sup> In 2022,<sup>4</sup> trade with CEE states increased 22-fold, reaching \$124.4 billion,<sup>5</sup> while trade with the territories that make up LAC grew 28 times more, reaching \$483 billion.<sup>6</sup>

July 27, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

In both regions, Chinese companies bought commodities and sought markets for their higher value-added goods and services. In CEE, the industrial legacy of the Cold War highlighted the competitive nature of trade with China more than with LAC. While trade between China and LAC was relatively balanced, in CEE there was a huge deficit, importing \$95 billion. and exporting only \$29 billion.

Also of note is the presence of Chinese companies in CEE, which have attempted to build or acquire a presence in strategic infrastructure in the region. Although historically not on China's "Silk Road" <sup>10</sup> CEE countries joined the PRC's Belt and Road Initiative relatively early, starting with Hungary in 2015. <sup>11</sup>

# **Comparative Analysis in Various Sectors**

In both CEE and LAC, PRC showed interest in electric infrastructure projects, from the Senj wind farm <sup>12</sup> in Croatia to nuclear facilities such as Belene <sup>13</sup> in Bulgaria and Cernavodă <sup>14</sup> in Romania, albeit with little success. In addition, PRC marketed its electric buses and other vehicles in CEE countries, such as BYD in Hungary <sup>15</sup> and Doklng electric vehicles in Croatia. <sup>16</sup>

In the transport sector, Chinese companies have carried out numerous large-scale projects in the EEC, such as the Budapest-Belgrade<sup>17</sup> railroad, the Peljesac bridge in Croatia<sup>18</sup> and a huge tunnel connecting Estonia with Finland.<sup>19</sup> They have also been involved in the operation or expansion of the ports of Burgas (Bulgaria),<sup>20</sup> Varna<sup>21</sup> and Koper,<sup>22</sup> among others, as well as the international airport in Albania.<sup>23</sup>

In terms of digital sectors, PRC-based companies such as Huawei, XTE and Xiaomi are present throughout CEE, although Huawei's cloud services are not available in any of the CEE states. <sup>24</sup> Huawei is establishing a telecommunications and artificial intelligence research center in Bulgaria, <sup>25</sup> as well as "smart city" initiatives in Osijek and Pula (Croatia). <sup>26</sup> However, unlike LAC, several CEE countries, such as Romania, <sup>27</sup> Albania and Poland, <sup>28</sup> have responded to data security concerns by excluding China-based companies from their 5G telecom architectures.

In the financial sector, PRC-based banks have numerous offices in CEE, such as Bank of China operating in Czechia, Poland, Hungary and Romania.<sup>29</sup> In Poland, in 2016, the government offered Renminbi (RNB)-denominated "panda"<sup>30</sup> bonds in Poland, despite CEE states being less willing, compared to LAC states, to implement currency swap agreements or conduct significant transactions in RNB rather than dollars.

As for the media, in CEE and LAC,<sup>31</sup> the PRC courts the media and journalists, including a content-sharing agreement <sup>32</sup> between Bulgarian television and closed-circuit

# July 27, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

television (CCTV); $^{33}$  and regular cooperation between Xinhua and Slovenia's main press outlet, STA. $^{34}$  It is worth mentioning that the PRC acquired a television channel in the Czech Republic. $^{35}$ 

In political terms, in both the EEC and LAC, governments have sought a balance between principles and benefits in their relations with the PRC. Some CEE administrations made symbolic gestures of support for Taiwan in a manner unusual in LAC.<sup>36</sup> In contrast to LAC, which offered little resistance to the PRC from the Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC)<sup>37</sup> to advance its agenda, the three Baltic states in CEE have withdrawn from the analogous 17+1 (now 14+1)<sup>38</sup> European forum, while others, such as Poland, have shown hesitation about further recourse to the forum.

Finally, the PRC changed its balance between benefits and principles in the EEC, due to changes in government, <sup>39</sup> from the more pro-China Miloš Zeman in the Czech Republic to the more critical position of Peter Pavel. <sup>40</sup> In terms of political relations, Hungary's membership in the European Union (EU) has made the PRC-friendly attitude of Víktor Orban's government problematic at times, such as in 2016, when Hungary blocked an EU resolution to condemn the PRC for militarizing disputed reefs and shoals <sup>41</sup> in the South and East China Seas.

It also used "people-to-people" diplomacy to pursue its interests in both regions, including the establishment of 27 Confucius institutes in CEE,<sup>42</sup> as well as regular trips<sup>43</sup> to the PRC by scholars, consultants,<sup>44</sup> journalists and government officials from the region. It has even partnered with universities in several CEE countries to establish centers for China studies, such as the Bulgaria-China Center at the University of National and World Economy in Sofia and the Fudan University campus in Budapest.<sup>45</sup> There are also Chinese "commissariats" in CEE, including those in Croatia and Romania,<sup>46</sup> which are believed to take advantage of their relatives in China to influence the behavior of ethnic Chinese in the countries where they operate.<sup>47</sup>

# Conclusions

The engagement of the People's Republic of China (PRC) in Central and Eastern Europe (CEE) and Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC) has been subject to analysis and comparison. Similarities have been found in the overall nature of China's engagement in both regions, as well as in the PRC's interest in power infrastructure projects, digital sectors, media and the financial sector. In economic terms, the PRC's trade with both regions has expanded exponentially since joining the World Trade Organization (WTO) in 2001. In terms of digital sectors, PRC-based companies such as Huawei, XTE and Xiaomi are present throughout CEE and LAC. In the financial sector, PRC-based banks have numerous offices in CEE and LAC. In media, the PRC courts media and journalists in both regions. In the military field, cooperation with the PRC appears more limited in

July 27, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

CEE than in LAC. In political terms, in both CEE and LAC, governments have sought a balance between principles and benefits in their relations with the PRC. The PRC, in turn, has used people-to-people diplomacy to pursue its interests in both regions, including the creation of Confucius institutes and partnerships with universities.

#### About the author:

Robert Evan Ellis is a renowned U.S. academic and public policy analyst specializing in Latin America and the Caribbean. His extensive experience addresses security, defense and international relations issues in the region. He has worked in prestigious academic and governmental institutions, advising the Department of Defense and the Department of State. His publications and lectures focus on topics such as Chinese influence, drug trafficking and hemispheric cooperation. As a professor of National Security Studies at the Institute for Global Studies at the National War College in the United States, his perspective is valued in academic and policy circles related to Latin America and the Caribbean.

#### **Endnotes:**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Event, "International Scientific Conference STRATEGIES XXI - Bucharest, Romania, June 27-28, 2023", Strategii21 (2023), https://www.strategii21.ro/index.php/en/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Evan Ellis, "Chinese engagement in Latin America and Europe: Comparisons and Interdependencies", *Dialogo Americas* (July 23, 2023), <a href="https://dialogo-americas.com/articles/chinese-engagement-in-latin-america-and-europe-comparisons-and-interdependencies/#.ZEWDJM7MI7c">https://dialogo-americas.com/articles/chinese-engagement-in-latin-america-and-europe-comparisons-and-interdependencies/#.ZEWDJM7MI7c</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Definitions, "Central and Eastern European countries".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Data, "Exports, FOB to Partner Countries", *International Monetary Fund* (2023), https://data.imf.org/regular.aspx?key=61013712

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Evan Ellis, "Chinese engagement in Latin America and Europe: Comparisons and ...".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Data, "Exports, FOB to Partner Countries".

<sup>9</sup> Ihid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Amanda Coakley, "Albania Is a New Belt and Road Battleground", Foreign Policy (January 24, 2022), <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/01/24/albania-china-bri-us-europe-geopolitics/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/01/24/albania-china-bri-us-europe-geopolitics/</a>

<sup>11</sup> Aliasgar Abuwala, "What Was The Silk Road Route?", World Atlas (April 25, 2017), https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/what-was-the-silk-road-route.html

<sup>12</sup> Aljosa Milenkovic, "Chinese-built Croatian wind farm is one of the biggest in the Balkans", China Global Television Network (December 6, 2021), https://newseu.cgtn.com/news/2021-12-06/Chinese-built-Croatian-wind-farm-is-one-of-the-biggest-in-the-Balkans-15Ml7wyb5le/index.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Rumena Filipova, "Chinese Influence in Bulgaria: Knocking on a Wide Open Door?", China Observers (September 8, 2019), <a href="https://chinaobservers.eu/chinese-influence-in-bulgaria-knocking-on-a-wide-open-door/">https://chinaobservers.eu/chinese-influence-in-bulgaria-knocking-on-a-wide-open-door/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Evan Ellis, "Chinese engagement in Latin America and Europe: Comparisons and ...".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Chris Randall, "BYD to launch electric truck & transporters sales in Hungary", *Electrive* (December 22, 2021), <a href="https://www.electrive.com/2021/12/22/byd-to-launch-electric-truck-transporters-sales-in-hungary/">https://www.electrive.com/2021/12/22/byd-to-launch-electric-truck-transporters-sales-in-hungary/</a>

- <sup>16</sup> Dario Mihelin, "30 years of diplomatic ties: Croatia, China in diamond era", *China Global Television Network* (March 15, 2022), <a href="https://news.cgtn.com/news/2022-05-13/30-years-of-diplomatic-ties-Croatia-China-in-diamond-era-19YPynBTgso/index.html">https://news.cgtn.com/news/2022-05-13/30-years-of-diplomatic-ties-Croatia-China-in-diamond-era-19YPynBTgso/index.html</a>
- <sup>17</sup> Andreea Brînză, "China and the Budapest-Belgrade Railway Saga", *The Diplomat* (April 28, 2020), <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/china-and-the-budapest-belgrade-railway-saga/">https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/china-and-the-budapest-belgrade-railway-saga/</a>
- <sup>18</sup> Paul Kirby, "Fanfare as Croatia's Chinese-built bridge finally opens", *British Broadcasting Corporation* (July 27, 2022), <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-62311106">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-62311106</a>
- <sup>19</sup> Re Baltica, "The Golden Handcuffs of Chinese Investment", *China Observers* (September 6, 2019), <a href="https://chinaobservers.eu/the-golden-handcuffs-of-chinese-investment/">https://chinaobservers.eu/the-golden-handcuffs-of-chinese-investment/</a>
- <sup>20</sup> Mario Tanev, "China's CHEC eyes investment in Bulgarian Black Sea ports GERB party", See News (September 28, 2017), <a href="https://seenews.com/news/chinas-chec-eyes-investment-in-bulgarian-black-sea-ports-gerb-party-585151">https://seenews.com/news/chinas-chec-eyes-investment-in-bulgarian-black-sea-ports-gerb-party-585151</a>
- <sup>21</sup> PE, "Second Chinese investor interested in building and operating new intermodal terminal in Varna", *Ports Europe* (April 22, 2022), <a href="https://www.portseurope.com/second-chinese-investor-interested-in-building-and-operating-new-intermodal-terminal-in-varna/#:~:text=Varna%2C%20Bulgaria%20%28PortsEurope%29%20April%2022%2C%202022%20%E2%80%93%20China,Chairman%20of%20Bulgaria%E2%80%99s%20parliament%20transport%20committee%20Borislav%20Gutsanov
- <sup>22</sup> Saša Istenič Kotar, "Chinese Influence in Slovenia", Center for European Policy Analysis (August 10, 2022), <a href="https://cepa.org/comprehensive-reports/chinese-influence-in-slovenia/">https://cepa.org/comprehensive-reports/chinese-influence-in-slovenia/</a>
- <sup>23</sup> Gentiola Madhi, "Story of a Chinese Airport in Albania", *China Observers* (May 19, 2020), <a href="https://chinaobservers.eu/a-story-of-a-chinese-airport-in-albania/">https://chinaobservers.eu/a-story-of-a-chinese-airport-in-albania/</a>
- <sup>24</sup> Huawei, "Where Can I Access Huawei Cloud International Website Services?", *Huawei Cloud* (February 23, 2023), <a href="https://support.huaweicloud.com/intl/en-us/intl\_faq/en-us\_topic\_0115884694.html#:~:text=Currently%2C%20services%20of%20the%20HUAWEI%20CLOUD%20International%20website,United%20Arab%20Emirates%2C%20Uruguay%2C%20Uzbekistan%2C%20Vietnam%2C%20Zambia%2C%20Zimbabwe</a>
- <sup>25</sup> Sponsored Post, "Huawei and Sofia University to co-operate in Al and other new high-end technologies", *Eureporter* (January 12, 2021), <a href="https://www.eureporter.co/world/bulgaria/2021/01/12/huawei-and-sofia-university-to-cooperate-in-ai-and-other-new-high-end-technologies/">https://www.eureporter.co/world/bulgaria/2021/01/12/huawei-and-sofia-university-to-cooperate-in-ai-and-other-new-high-end-technologies/</a>
- <sup>26</sup> Vladimir Shopov, "China Goes Granular: Beijing's Multi-Level Approach to the Western Balkans", *China Observers* (November 18, 2020), <a href="https://chinaobservers.eu/china-goes-granular-beijings-multi-level-approach-to-the-western-balkans/">https://chinaobservers.eu/china-goes-granular-beijings-multi-level-approach-to-the-western-balkans/</a>
- <sup>27</sup> Matei Rosca, "Romania reveals the limits of China's reach in Europe", *Politico Europe* (March 3, 2021), <a href="https://archive.ph/zEgaU">https://archive.ph/zEgaU</a>
- <sup>28</sup> Lunting Wu and Kamil Matusiewicz, "China-Poland Relations Amid the Ukraine War", *The Diplomat* (October 13, 2022), <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2022/10/china-poland-relations-amid-the-ukraine-war/">https://thediplomat.com/2022/10/china-poland-relations-amid-the-ukraine-war/</a>
- <sup>29</sup> TB, "Bank of China (Europe) S.A.", *The Banks* (2023), https://thebanks.eu/banks/16412/locations
  - <sup>30</sup> Lunting Wu and Kamil Matusiewicz, "China-Poland Relations Amid the Ukraine War".
- <sup>31</sup> American, "Chinese Content Sharing Agreements with Latin American and Caribbean Media", Center for Latin American & Latino Studies (2023), <a href="https://www.american.edu/centers/latin-american-latino-studies/upload/chinese-content-sharing-agreements-with-lac.pdf">https://www.american.edu/centers/latin-american-latino-studies/upload/chinese-content-sharing-agreements-with-lac.pdf</a>
- <sup>32</sup>Joshua Kurlantzick, "7 Xinhua and Content-Sharing Deals: A Success Story", Oxford Academic (March 2023), <a href="https://academic.oup.com/book/45866/chapter-abstract/400813012?redirectedFrom=fulltext">https://academic.oup.com/book/45866/chapter-abstract/400813012?redirectedFrom=fulltext</a>
  - <sup>33</sup> Ruslan Stefanov, "Chinese Influence in Bulgaria".
  - 34 Ibid
- <sup>35</sup> Choice, "Empty Shell No More: China's Growing Footprint in Central and Eastern Europe", China Observers (April 7, 2020), <a href="https://chinaobservers.eu/new-publication-empty-shell-no-more-chinas-growing-footprint-in-central-and-eastern-europe/">https://chinaobservers.eu/new-publication-empty-shell-no-more-chinas-growing-footprint-in-central-and-eastern-europe/</a>
- <sup>36</sup> Shannon Tiezzi, "The Strange Saga of Taiwan's Short-Lived Office in Guyana", *The Diplomat* (February 5, 2021), <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2021/02/the-strange-saga-of-taiwans-short-lived-office-in-guyana/">https://thediplomat.com/2021/02/the-strange-saga-of-taiwans-short-lived-office-in-guyana/</a>

July 27, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

- <sup>37</sup> R. Evan Ellis, "Forums and influence: Chinese competitive strategy and multilateral organizations in Latin America and The Caribbean", Modern War Institute (June 14, 2022), <a href="https://mwi.usma.edu/forums-and-influence-chinese-competitive-strategy-and-multilateral-organizations-in-latin-america-and-the-caribbean/">https://mwi.usma.edu/forums-and-influence-chinese-competitive-strategy-and-multilateral-organizations-in-latin-america-and-the-caribbean/</a>
  - <sup>38</sup> Lunting Wu and Kamil Matusiewicz, "China-Poland Relations Amid the Ukraine War".
  - <sup>39</sup> Evan Ellis, "Chinese engagement in Latin America and Europe: Comparisons and ...".
- <sup>40</sup> Raphael Minder, "Czech president-elect says west must accept China is 'not friendly", Financial Times (February 1, 2023), <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/df41b4a8-97f0-4e20-9ef4-4a53c0ab8f30">https://www.ft.com/content/df41b4a8-97f0-4e20-9ef4-4a53c0ab8f30</a>
  - <sup>41</sup> Gabriela Greilinger, "China's Growing Foothold in Hungary".
- <sup>42</sup> Confucius Institutes, "Confucius Institutes Around the World 2023", Dig Mandarin (January 7, 2023), <a href="https://www.digmandarin.com/confucius-institutes-around-the-world.html">https://www.digmandarin.com/confucius-institutes-around-the-world.html</a>
- <sup>43</sup> Ruslan Stefanov, "Chinese Influence in Bulgaria", Center for European Policy Analysis (August 31, 2022), <a href="https://cepa.org/comprehensive-reports/chinese-influence-in-bulgaria/">https://cepa.org/comprehensive-reports/chinese-influence-in-bulgaria/</a>
  <sup>44</sup> Ibid.
  - <sup>45</sup> Gabriela Greilinger, "China's Growing Foothold in Hungary".
- <sup>46</sup> Nina dos Santos, "Exclusive: China operating over 100 police stations across the world with the help of some host nations, report claims", Cable News Network (December 4, 2022), <a href="https://edition.cnn.com/2022/12/04/world/china-overseas-police-stations-intl-cmd/index.html">https://edition.cnn.com/2022/12/04/world/china-overseas-police-stations-intl-cmd/index.html</a>
  <sup>47</sup> Ibid.